
 
 

 

 

 

From the Principal’s Desk  
Dear Parents, Students and Friends                                         

Farewell 
Today we say goodbye and good luck to our 2013 Year 6 students who are 
leaving Montmorency South Primary School, after 7 years of being here for 
many of them.  We had the opportunity on Tuesday evening at the Graduation 
Ceremony to farewell these students and appropriately acknowledge their 
individual and collective contribution to Montmorency South Primary School 
over the past seven years.  These students have been a terrific group of young 
people who have represented our school so well over the time they have been 
here.  However, it is now time for them to enter the next exciting phase of 
their lives-secondary school and emerging teenage years.   
 
To Lachlan Barnes, Jamie Battyanyi, Keely Boyne, Jesse Clark, Ella Clarke, 
Fraya Costa, Jake Grant, Sarah Grifone, Ella Harris, Alan Jiang, Ryan Leaper, 
Laura Liersch, Luke Rendell, Taylah Ryan, Charlie Scott, Jaidyn Simpson 
Reinke, Max Solar, Sasha Steriov, Abbey Toohey, Larisa Tutera, Harry Uren, 
Brannon Walsh, Jamie Weddle, Brittany Baart, Julia Brew, Lachie Carey, Liam 
Charlesworth, Jack Cooper, Liam Crawford, Ben Crick, Eve Cuming, Tsharna 
Daymond, Ryan Gardner, Caleb Holmes, Max Hughes, Chloe Jepsen, Lachlan 
Jones, Grayson Malloy, Sam McGrath, Jed Pritchard, Dillon Reynolds, Gabe 
Reynolds, Aden Sadowsky, Tara Sandie, Sharna Shea, Jack Spremic,  Simone 
Rizza 
 

I would like to say thank you for your contribution to 
Montmorency South Primary School over the years-you 
have helped to make it a special place.  
Good luck as you move onto secondary school and 
beyond.  Make sure you come back and visit us as you 
will always be welcomed.   
 
Sincere thanks to all our staff who contributed to a most successful Graduation 
night.  Senior school teachers, Tracey Cole, (Year 6), Dale Weston (Year 6), Lee 
Nelson (Year 5), and Mandy Redfern (Year 5), Penne Bruce (Performing Arts) 
and Andy Coates, Helen Giller (Education Support Staff) .  Thank you for the 
fantastic support from the parents and the  Graduation Committee who made 
a most significant contribution, to this year’s graduation, organising and 
assisting with outstanding decorations, preparing and serving food, setting up 
and clearing the venue. 
Thank you: Ange Spremic (Graduation Committee Coordinator), Violette Saro, 
Cathy Grifone, Tammie Carey, Jenny Barnes, Tania Weddle, Michelle Clark, 
Rachel Crick, Danae Thorpe, Jeff Holmes, Meg Uren, Sharon Simpson Reinke, 
Kylie Costa and Julie Gardner. 
 

TERM 4– Week 11 
Thursday 19th December 2013 

 

What’s Coming Up? 
Dec 
Thurs 19-Final day for students.  

 Final Assembly 
2.30pm 

 Dismissal 3.30pm  

 
 Xmas Carols Take 2 
 (6.30pm for a 7.00pm start) 
 
Fri 20   PLANNING DAY –PUPIL FREE 

DAY 
TERM 4 ENDS 

 
2014 
Jan 
 
Tues 28  Staff return to school 
 
Wed 29 Curriculum Day for staff 
  
 Oval Maintenance 
 
Thurs 30  ALL STUDENTS RETURN TO 

SCHOOL -9.00am Prep 
students staggered start.  
Prep parents informed via 
letter of time.   

 
Tues 4  Chess Demonstration to 

classes  
Mar 
Fri 14   School Photos 
 

 



 

 

A large number of families will conclude their association with Montmorency 
South Primary School as their child graduates this year.  Our best wishes and 
thanks go to these families for their contribution, support and assistance over 
the years.   

Thank you to the Barnes, Battyanyi, Clark, Costa, Grant, Grifone, Ryan, 
Simpson Reinke, Steriov, Uren, Baart, Carey, Charlesworth, Cooper, Cuming, 
Daymond, Gardner, Holmes, Jepsen, Malloy, McGrath, Pritchard and Rizza 
families.   

There are also a number of students leaving our school before Year 6 as they 
are moving to other areas, I wish you well at your new schools. I hope you and 
your families will all look upon your time at Montmorency South with fabulous 
memories.  

Goodbye and good luck to Bohdan and Kodee Corr, Tali and Merrick Platt, Luke 
Shiell and Ashton Whittaker 
 
In previous newsletters, I have mentioned some staff who will not be returning 
to classes in 2013 (Melanie Vaughan and Andy Moore) but we will also be 
saying goodbye to Larissa Wilson who is returning to her place of work –South 
Morang Primary School and some of our Education Support staff-Sue 
Harbottle, Adele Abram and Carole Browne.   It is also a sad goodbye to Lucy 
Mackinnon and Sally Cotterill who have both made a marvellous contribution 
to our art program.  Milky South will be around to provide us with a permanent 
reminder of their great skills. 
 
We thank them for their many contributions to Montmorency South Primary 
School and we wish them well in their future endeavours.   
 
Another most successful year at Montmorency South Primary School draws to 
a close with the school producing excellent Academic Achievement data, 
Attitudes to School data and Parent Opinion survey data, as well as being able 
to offer a varied curriculum and many additional extra- curricular activities.  
 
I would like to express my appreciation to all School Councillors for their 
support and advice throughout the 2013 school year-thank you Paul Munnings 
(President), Ange Dewdney (Vice President), Rita Fernandez (Secretary) , 
Stephen Longmuir, Duncan McColl (Treasurer), Drew Salisbury, Rob 
Charlesworth, Violette Saro, Rachel Crick, Kristian Walker, Merriel Hayes, 
Amanda McDonald and Tracey Cole.   
 
I would also like to acknowledge the wonderful contributions made by parents 
and staff at Montmorency South Primary School.  It is only with this effort and 
sense of community that our school continues to be the learning community it 
is.   
 

Kristian Walker (Assistant Principal)   and Merriel Hayes (Leading Teacher-
Curriculum Coordinator) have been wonderful in their consistent and 
unwavering support that they give to myself and the staff.   

   

Thank you  
On behalf of the school community and teaching staff, I would like to 
acknowledge some people who work around the school, often with little 
fanfare.  Many thanks to: 

o Our Administration staff –Lois Fox, Chris Simpson and Pam Watson 
who capably manage this busy area of the school.  

Birthdays 

 

Dec 21 – 31   

  
22 Ashton Whittaker 
  
 
23  Nicholas McMurtrie 
  
 
25  Tahlia Howden 
  
27  Nicholas Zandegu 
 Prestin Randle 
 
29  Mitchell Green 
 Jasmine Ryder 
 
31 Cait Spremic 
  
 

MANY HAPPY 
RETURNS 

 
 

Best Birthday 
Wishes to all of the 

above students  
 

 

 



 

 

o Our Integration Team-Helen Giller, Marie Smyth, Mick Dewdney, 
Fiona Toohey, Gail Lewis, Cathy Kent, Sue Harbottle, Adel Abram, 
Carole Browne and Nancy Nolev who give ongoing support to 
teachers and students across the school.    

o All of the Library helpers who have given valuable assistance in the 
Library throughout the year.  These helpers include Ange Spremic, Jay 
Reynolds, Mel McMurtrie, Sherrie, Karen Giles, Mel McMurtrie, 
Leanne Rendell, Violette Saro, Tania Weddle, Carolyn Routledge, Fiona 
Bruinsma, Larissa Wilson, Pam Watson, Chris and Nicole Horne, 
Carolyn Routledge, Mel McMurtrie, Simone Kottman and Suzanne 
Pearson, Cathryn and Campbell Hulme. 

o Pam Watson, Gabby Cook and Gail Doyle for the support they have 
provided with uniform supplies. 

o Melissa Baddeley, Ange Spremic, Violette Saro, Leanne Rendell and 
Natasha Harris for managing student banking each week.   

o Our Camp Australia staff led by Janelle for their contribution to MSPS. 
o Our IT technician Matt Atkins for his expertise in this ever developing 

area.   
o Glenn Farrington, Will and Harmony from Open House who have run 

weekly leadership and support programs for students throughout the 
school and made an amazing difference. 

o Judith Walsh who coordinated the development and sales of our 
special SAKG cookbooks.  They are amazing books and are a credit to 
our community, the SAKG Committee and Judith for her enthusiasm.   

o Our SAKG volunteers whose help we are reliant on to run this 
program.  We would not have such a successful, program without 
your support and that of the SAKG Committee.   

 

We thank each and every one of you for making MSPS a better 
place.   

Volunteers and Helpers Morning Tea 
A Volunteers and Helpers Morning Tea was held last Friday to say thank you to 
everyone who has assisted the staff and students with various programs 
throughout the year.  We as a staff cater and it is one of the ways of saying a 
special thank you to all those who do so much to benefit the school.  It was 
wonderful that so many could come along and share with us-you are a pretty 
terrific bunch.   

Baby News  
Another new arrival for one of our families. Maya and Lara Rodwell along with 
mum Nicole, dad Chris Horne and younger sister Celine have welcomed to the 
world a beautiful baby sister, Alexandra Rose on the weekend.  Even though 
she was only a few days old, little Alexandra visited us on Tuesday and we were 
thrilled to see her.  We wish them all a lifetime of good health and happiness as 
a family.   

  

ICY POLES 
Parents & Friends 

 
We would like to thank 
everyone who has 
supported us this term, 
especially everyone who 
took time out to give us a 
hand: Gabby Cook, Gail 
Doyle, Liz & Duncan 
McColl, Pam Watson, 
Violette Saro, Christine 
Makridis, Rebecca Attard, 
Narelle Brilliant, Michelle 
Motschall, Gina Z and 
Sonia Stuart.  
 
Thank you and Merry 
Christmas.  
Jo & Michelle 

 



 

 

 

Drama time 
Next year we will be offering a lunchtime drama activity provided by 
DramaTime.  More information can be found at www.dramatime.com.au or at 
the back of the Hoot.   

 
 

 
Just a reminder that school resumes for students from 

Years 1 - 6 at 9.00am on Thursday 30 th  January .   Our 

Prep students return that day as well but have staggered 

starts . Prep parents  have been informed of the time their 

child starts.   Our first  school assembly will be on the 

following Monday being the 3rd  February.  

 

Thank you to all members of the Montmorency Sou th 
Primary School Community for your support throughout the 
2013 and for your many good wishes and words of 
appreciation.   
 
Have a peaceful, safe and Merry Christmas and a relaxing 
holiday period. Best Wishes to all for a prosperous 2014.   
 
Regards 

Leanne Sheean  

Principal  

   

 
  

2013 School 
Council Members 

 
President 
Paul Munnings  
Vice President 
Ange Dewdney 
Minute Secretary 
Rita Fernandez 
Parent Members 
Jo Scott 
Meg Uren 
Stephen Longmuir 
Violette Saro 
Rachel Crick 
 
Staff Members 
Tracey Cole 
Kristian Walker 
Amanda McDonald 
Merriel Hayes 
 
Co-opted Members 
Rob Charlesworth 
Drew Salisbury 
 
Treasurer:  

Duncan McColl 
 
 
Executive Officer : 
Leanne Sheean 

 

http://www.dramatime.com.au/


 

 

 

LIBRARY NEWS 
 

I can't believe how quickly this year has flown by.  I've had so much fun in library reading a 
variety of books with our Preps through to our Grade 6's.  We've looked at lots of different 
authors along the way.  I think Dr. Seuss (Theodore Seuss Geisel) was our favourite, with Jan 
and Stan Berenstain, Theo Le Sieg, Andy Griffiths, Terry Denton not far behind.   
 
We looked at all the 2013 short-listed books and read many of the winners.  We talked about 
the Children's Book Council of Australia and how exciting it is to find books with special awards 
on them.  We've read lots of Aboriginal stories and danced around the library pretending to 
play didgeridoo's and doing great aboriginal dancing.  We had a great time singing "The Wonky 
Donkey", "Wash your face in orange juice", "We're going on a Croc hunt", "She'll be coming 
round the mountain when she comes", "Do your ears hang low", "Old Man Emu, "The twelve 
cats of Christmas",  "All I want for Christmas is my two front teeth" and the list goes on.  I think 
I'm louder than all the kids put together!   
 
We had a great time with the Scholastic Book Fair and sold just under $6,000 which then gave 
us the opportunity to pick lots of new books as rewards.  We also had fun dressing up for Book 
Week and for Muscular Dystrophy.  I have some lovely photos and great memories to treasure 
from that day.  Boy was I hot.  I didn't realise being a SUPER LI-BEAR-IAN was going to be so 
tiring!!! All Super Heroes have my utmost respect. This is the first year with our new shelving 
and I just LOVE it as do the kids.  
 
It's such a beautiful space and our lovely parents and friends group made us cushions and wall 
hangings and the Corr family donated all the animal prints which just look fantastic.  I would like 
to thank all the wonderful parents who have donated so many beautiful books, DVD's, cushions, 
posters, plants, beans for the bean bags and their time to the library.  You are just fantastic and 
I am so grateful to you all.   A massive thanks to Karen Giles for organising the Scholastic book 
orders throughout the year so brilliantly and to Ange Spremic who probably never wants to see 
another piece of contact EVER again. She has been my constant contacter and I am truly so 
grateful to you and Karen for your unending support of the library.   I would like to express my 
sincere thanks to everybody who has helped me throughout the year and for all your lovely 
comments and feedback.  It is very much appreciated. 
Happy reading and I can't wait to hear about any new books that you may read in the holidays. 
 
I wish you all a very Merry Christmas and a safe, happy and healthy 2014. 
Clare Bear 
  
  



 

 

From the garden... 
 
It is great reflecting on the year I've had with the students, teachers and volunteers in the 
Kitchen Garden program.  
  
From Recycling, reducing and reusing to the First Australians and settlers and Natural disasters, 
the students have enjoyed taking part in the SAKG Program which has reinforced their academic 
learning across all curriculum areas via the rich medium of the garden and kitchen spaces.  
  
I've noticed the program has changed the way children approach and think about food by 
having them participate in hands-on gardening and cooking classes, at the same time giving 
them the skills and understanding they need to enjoy a lifelong, positive relationship with food 
that extends to the family and school community.  
 

 
 
If you are interested in being a part of this incredible program, get in contact with me on 
jennafarrington@hotmail.com or 0406738220. Children welcome in the garden classes.  
 
May your tomatoes be plentiful, your sunflowers stand tall and your berries stay hidden from 
the birds, 
Merry Christmas! 
  
 Jenna Farrington~ Seear 
Garden Specialist 
 

 
  

  

mailto:jennafarrington@hotmail.com


 

 

 
  



 

 

 
  



 

 

 


